31 May 2001

Mr John Carter

Secretary

Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business & Education Committee - 

Inquiry into Higher Education
Australian Senate

Parliament House

CANBERRA   ACT   2600

Dear Mr Carter

Thank you for copies of the submissions from Drs Mullbacher, Waring and Hapel.

Dr Mullbacher’s submission makes no mention of me, adverse or otherwise.  He refers to “the former Director”.  Those comments are a matter for my predecessor.  

I share Dr Mullbacher’s concerns about the decline in public funding for Australian universities.  He makes a number of comments about Biotron, some of which I believe to be factually incorrect, but this is a matter for Biotron and the Australian National University (ANU).

Dr Waring’s submission makes no mention of me.  He also comments on underfunding of universities and on Biotron.  He comments adversely on media coverage of ‘possible cures’ stemming from research at the John Curtin School of Medical Research (JCSMR).  I believe the public have a legitimate interest in work in progress.  Our media releases have been ethical and factual.

Dr Hapel’s submission reflects adversely on me and others.  

He is correct in stating that he accepted voluntary redundancy (Ref DVC 292/00.7.2.2.622, 20000 1074) and it is correct that I had previously indicated our intention to make him redundant (Ref 7.2.2.622).    He says he was surprised at the decision.  He does not mention a number of relevant matters.  After I accepted the position of Director in 1999 I was made aware that the School had a large debt (about $1.5M), escalating at about $1M per annum.  At the same time, scientists in the School were not funded adequately to do internationally competitive research.  

Accordingly, it was imperative to reduce expenditure, attract new funds and operate more efficiently.  As part of the former, with the advice of my external research advisory board (edited Minutes attached), I established an independent external review panel (8 members, 3 from overseas, [membership shown in Minutes]) who conducted a rigorous review of the quality of work and future plans of 38 group leaders.  I have not included the reports on Dr Hapel for privacy reasons.  In consequence, and after further advice from the Research Advisory Board, I determined that Dr Hapel’s research was no longer a priority for the School.  I believe my decision was entirely appropriate and in the best interests of the School.  

The alleged sabotage occurred prior to my joining the School. 

Dr Hapel’s assertion that I supported an attempt to transfer parts of the Glaxo contract to another group is completely and utterly false.  I always regarded the contract as Hapel’s, as evidenced by our assistance to him for this contract (paragraph 3 of DVC 292/00), my instruction (Reference 20000 1074 attached) that no such work should continue in the School after Hapel’s departure, and a statement from ANUTECH (attached).

The misconduct inquiry was not conducted by me.  My role has been to assist in implementing the findings.  Dr Hapel’s redundancy was entirely unrelated.

Dr Hapel makes allegations that ‘those responsible for the sabotage, thefts, and attempted plagiarism are still employed at the JCSMR’.  No such allegations against staff members have been substantiated.

I am not aware of any evidence that Dr Hapel’s redundancy has damaged the School’s reputation.

The School follows the AVCC/NHMRC Guidelines on Good Scientific Conduct.  

The allegations that the School struggles to match the performance of other medical research institutes is completely unfounded.  I attach a comparison of publications from other major institutes for 1999.  Figures for 2000 are not yet available.  In 2000 we won both the Gottschalk Medal (Goodnow) and the Albert Einstein World Prize (Fenner) along with a host of other grants and awards (attached).  Information about our scientific strengths is available from our website http://jcsmr.anu.edu.au/.

The ‘exhaustive documentation’ to which Dr Hapel refers is not available to me.

Some of the documents I enclose (list below) contain personal information.  I would appreciate those documents remaining confidential to the Committee and I have marked those with an asterisk.

In summary, I categorically deny that I have acted in any way improperly.  I am confident that my conduct as Director has at all times been equitable, transparent and in the best interests of the School.

Yours sincerely

Professor Judith A. Whitworth

Director

Attachments:  1.  DVC 292/00.*

                       2. 7.2.2.622.*

                       3. Minutes of Research Advisory Board (8 May 2000).*


           4. 20000 1074.*

                       5. Statement from ANUTECH dated 30 May 2001.*

                       6. Publications from major research institutions 1999.


           7. Grants, awards and publications 2000.
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